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CONVENTION + vISITORS BUREAU




Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
August 10, 2020
Via WebEx

Board Members Present: Dr. David Lee, Phil Smith, Heather Ditty, Craig Baldridge, Betty Clark, Dave Cecutti, Doug Baker, Frank Willson, Amy Numbers, Jennifer Ruiz, Michele Brenner, Gerrilyn Rozich, Tim Lecklider, Clay Rose, Dr. William Burke, Michael O’Malley, Pete Fingerhut.
Board Members Absent: Eric Belfrage, Bob Hoying
Guests: Shannon Fergus and Emily Phillis, MS Consultants
Staff: Scott Dring, Sara Blatnik, Meg Berno, Katie Rich, Josh Bricker
Board Action Items:
· Tim Lecklider made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Dr. Burke seconded. All approved.
· The Board Committee created in June recommended the following actions for the Evolution of the Dublin CVB in 2021:

1. Enhance Additional Focus Areas – Ensuring Economic Success for Downtown Dublin and Working toward a Unified Brand for Dublin.
2. Change Organizational Name to Visit Dublin
3. Secure Funding Model – Including working with Dublin City Council to maintain 35% of City’s Bed Tax Funding
4. Enhance Partnership Program and increased private sector revenue
5. Investigate need for a grant to sell and market Downtown Dublin in 2021
6. Should Staff continue to research and pursue a Downtown Dublin Special Improvement District (SID) – Board Action: Continue researching and report back at the October Board Meeting
· October 12 Board Meeting changed to October 5 at noon.
Detailed Minutes:

I.  Welcome/Call Meeting to Order

a. Welcome – Dr. Lee welcomed everyone to the WebEx call.
II.  Consent Agenda


a. Consent Agenda Approval – Tim Lecklider made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Dr. Burke seconded. All approved.
b. Financials – A summary of the financials for July 2020: Staff provided the financials earlier in the week as part of the Consent Agenda. The Bureau’s fiscal year ended June 30 and bed tax decreased 23% for the entire fiscal year. Since the pandemic started in March, bed tax revenue was down 81% during the same timeframe in 2019. In the month of May 2020, bed tax decreased 89% vs. May 2019. The July Bed Tax (June bed nights) was $27,425.71 compared to $124,428 in 2019 which is a decrease of 77.9 percent. Staff had budgeted $0 for the month. The current total in the checking and saving accounts through July is $306,301.55. Account receivables total $32,025 due to the billing for the Destination Guide Partnership. It is the Bureau policy to have at least 15 percent of the overall budget for the reserve fund and the reserve fund balance stands at $200,943.06. The Bureau received a CARES Act Loan for $80,300. Through July, total expenses year-to-date stand at 16.6 percent and the total incomes year-to-date stand at 38.2 percent. The Bureau’s Executive Committee reviews and the Finance Committee receives detailed financials monthly.

III.  Executive Committee Report
a. Revenue Projections – The Bureau is currently working of a six-month budget year (July – December 2020). Scott shared the bed tax projections for the remainder of the year. Total projected bed tax revenue is projected to be $222,000 -- a 70 percent decrease over the same period last year. Scott also noted that the Bureau is still owed $32,000 from hotels, restaurants, retail and others as part of the Partnership Program. The City of Dublin granted $300,000 for the Restart Program.
b. CARES/HEALS Acts – Staff received a $80,300 Economic Injury Disaster Loan from the CARES Act. The loan terms are for 30 years at 2.75% and begins 12 months after closing. Scott worked closely with Congressman Balderson’s Office on the loan and he was instrumental in making this happen. Scott noted there has been a Senate Republican Bill passed last week that allowed Destination Marketing Organizations to receive PPP monies – also known as the HEALS Act. The Bureau and other like organizations were previously not eligible as 501 c6 businesses to get the money. There is still a long way to go for this to pass the House and President Trump.
c. Racial Injustice – David noted that the Bureau Staff continues to work on actions to
help end systemic racism and create a more inclusive experience in our city. As a review, the following are tactics staff is implementing in the coming months:
1) Prioritize a more diverse and inclusive representation of visitors, businesses and members of our community to be included in marketing materials and social media, including photography, website content, Destination Guide, travel writers, bloggers and other outlets.

2) Utilize professional development resources to educate staff on topics related to cultural competency, diversity, equity and inclusion.

3) Create industry educational opportunities for Dublin CVB Partners with an emphasis on diversity and inclusion of topics, speakers and businesses representing all races, cultures and abilities.

4) Work with Community Stakeholders to understand the Black community’s perception of Dublin to ensure that Dublin is a welcoming destination.
Staff will work with the City of Dublin as well to ensure that efforts are leveraged and not duplicated.
d. DORA – Dublin City Council directed City Staff to begin the process with the State to apply for the Designated Outdoor Refreshment Area (DORA). Scott noted that Council’s discussion was positive for the DORA but there was some concern regarding the use of the Pedestrian Bridge as part of the DORA and some negative feedback from residents living in the Historic Dublin area.

IV.  Evolution of the Dublin CVB
Scott shared his thoughts on what the organization may look like in the future beyond COVID-19 and starting in 2021. He noted that a Committee of Board Members have met numerous times and met with several industry experts since the last Board Meeting helping to develop a vision for the future.

The following are key short-term elements: We’ve seen bed tax decrease 81% since the pandemic started – no relief in sight; reductions in sales force; business travel slowest to rebound – Dublin’s primary market; traditional sales tools are eliminated (trade shows, one-on-one sales calls, etc.); Youth athletic events canceled; We are in “survival mode” in the short-term; the current financial model we have in place is not sustainable and it won’t best serve the Dublin community in the future.
Have established the Bureau as a great local resource for residents and central Ohio region during this crisis. Staff has thrived during this crisis in reaching locals, in fact the Bureau is the top google search for Dublin Restaurants, Shopping, etc. and the top markets that are accessing the Bureau’s website is Columbus, Dublin, Marysville, Hilliard, and Powell. 
Scott noted that the organization’s most important question is “How can we best serve the City of Dublin and its residents?”
Scott presented the key action items as a result of the Committee work and asked for direction from the Board on the Special Improvement District (SID):

7. Approve Additional Focus Areas – Ensuring Economic Success for Downtown Dublin and Working toward a Unified Brand for Dublin.
8. Change Organizational Name to Visit Dublin
9. Staff to work on securing Funding Model – Including working with Dublin City Council to maintain 35% of City’s Bed Tax Funding
10. Enhance Partnership Program and increased private sector revenue
11. Investigate need for a grant to sell and market Downtown Dublin in 2021
12. Should Staff continue to research and pursue a Special Improvement District (SID) – Board Action: Continue researching and report back at the October Board Meeting
V.  Special Improvement District   
One of the key elements of the Evolution of the Dublin CVB is the creation of a Special Improvement District. A SID is an economic development tool that allows private property owners in a self-defined area to establish a program for services or improvements and pay for the program with assessments on all properties in the defined area. This area can be any size if it is contiguous. SIDs are governed by a private, nonprofit corporation created by the private property owners and run by a board of the property owners. Private property owners must petition their City Council to create a SID. The petition must be signed by owners representing at least 60% of the front footage along all public streets in the proposed district. 
The Bureau is looking to create a SID in Downtown Dublin and the new organization overseeing the SID would be under the Dublin CVB. There are numerous efficiencies with this model, utilizing current staff and facilities at the Bureau. The deliverables because of the SID is yet to be determined but may include Marketing, Special Events, Cleanliness, Advocacy, Strategic Planning, etc.

The Bureau would consider retaining MS Consultants, Inc. to oversee the creation of the SID at the cost of an estimated $50,000. Shannon Fergus from MS Consultants provided an overview of the SID. Scott noted that Staff is not looking for Board approval but affirmation that staff should continue investigating SID as a possible new revenue source. DCVB is already performing many of these SID services and this is a way to use efficiencies already in place (staff, office, etc).
Shannon Fergus provided background on a three-phased approach: Prepare, Petition, Finalize. Entire process takes 12-18 months. Phase One 4-5 months, Phase Two 2-3 months, Phase Three 4-5 months. Flexibility in boundaries of the SID, can place a cap on the amount assessed (ie Crawford Hoying). The one-time Investment from DCVB would be around $50,000 for all three phases in create the SID.

Tim asked what percentage of the 60% approval would be Crawford Hoying? CH owns approximately 30-40% of current SID boundaries as presented. Non-exempted entities such as the Dublin Community Church and Government Buildings are exempted. Gerrilyn asked about the Library and it was noted that the Dublin Library is not exempted and would be part of the SID. In fact, there are several Columbus Libraries that are already part of the SID.

Dr. Burke recommended that Staff investigate this further and provide more research. Pete asked that staff provide what the total outcome would be and the target revenue. The Board provided direction to Staff to research and provide results at the October Board Meeting. 
VI.  Executive Director Report
a. Hospitality Industry Restart Plan – Staff continues to execute the Restart Plan that has been highlighted in Scott’s Weekly Updates on Friday. Current efforts include a focus on health and safety for Dublin residents and visitors.
b. Statewide Campaign – Due to the current environment and traveler intentions, Staff determined it will not launch its Statewide Campaign this year. Scott spoke with the City of Dublin and portions of the $300,000 grant it provided the Bureau may be carried over to next year for the statewide campaign.
c. Calendar Year Conversion – The Bureau will be changing from a fiscal year to a calendar year starting January 1, 2021. Scott noted the reason for the change is the Bureau’s busiest time is in the late Spring when they are working on budgets and marketing plans and that the City of Dublin and most partners are also on a Calendar Year.
VI.   Roundtable
Dave Cecutti: Fall High School sport season is upon us. Looking to the Governor for final decision ASAP as the moving target approach and constant delays is tiresome. High School football will hopefully have a six-game season with every school eligible for the state playoff tournament.
Heather Ditty: The Memorial Tournament presented by Nationwide went well even with the pivot to not allow fans. Broadcast coverage with the two events meant increased airtime for both Nationwide Children’s Hospital and local stories about Dublin and the region. Trying to look ahead and think forward along with the PGA. As of today, the Memorial is back on its’ regular timeframe in 2021.
Bill Burke: While this is a challenging time for higher education, OU continues to move forward. They have accepted bids for renovation and signed 2 new external tenants including a physician’s practice.
Bob Hoying shared that Cap City had its best week since reopening last week. The AC was at 80% occupancy the past two weekends with weddings, and sport tournaments. The Dublin Market continues to drive business to Bridge Park Saturdays from 9-12.
David Lee: COVID-19 in its 2nd wave is now targeting 20-40-year-olds. While this demographic has more cases, they are requiring less intensive care in hospitals. The Convention Center is still available as an alternate site. Doctors have learned that the virus is most contagious prior to and at the onset of symptoms – rather than when the patient has been hospitalized. Reminder to please get your flu shot as this winter season might be a challenge.

October meeting has been changed to the 5th.

· Board of Trustees Meeting – Monday, October 5, Noon, Webex
“People in our places, feet on our streets, heads in beds”
